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Quality Committee
Minutes of the meeting held on 
12th May 2016 at 09:00 in the Ascot Room, Corporate Services, Littlemore Mental Health Centre, Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (Chair of meeting) (MH) 

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN/RA)

	Mike Bellamy
	Non-Executive Director (MB) part meeting

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (AG) 

	Mark Hancock
	Medical Director (the MD/MH)  

	Dominic Hardisty
	Chief Operating Officer (the COO/DH)

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Rob Bale
	Clinical Director – Adult Directorate (RB) 

	Jane Kershaw
	Acting Head of Quality and Safety (JK) 

	Pete McGrane
	Clinical Director – Older People’s Directorate (PMcG) part meeting

	Kerry Rogers
	Director of Corporate Affairs/Company Secretary (the DoCA/CoSec/KR) 

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)

	Teresa Twomey
	Temporary PA to Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (Minutes)

	Sula Wiltshire
	Director of Quality & Innovation and Lead Nurse – Oxfordshire CCG (SW)

	Wendy Woodhouse
	Clinical Director – Children and Young People’s Directorate part meeting


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	Action

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from: Stuart Bell, Chief Executive, and Jonathan Asbridge, Non-Executive Director.

	

	2.
a
b

c

d

e

f
g

h

	Minutes of the meeting held on 18 February 2016
The Minutes were approved as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
Matters Arising 
Item 2(d) Quality Account – interim/quarterly reports 
The Committee agreed to continue to produce interim reports and to ensure that the half year summary was sent out.  
Item 2(f) PEACE (Positive Engagement and Caring Environments) training rollout

The DoN explained that a plan was in place to ensure that the training trialled in the Highfield was successfully evaluated. However, further funding would be required in order to have more paid trainers to roll it out more quickly. In addition, releasing whole teams required extensive planning. She said that the early focus was on teams which had most incidents of restraint/prone restraint.  
Item 2(g) Rapid tranquilisation/chemical restraint

The DoN explained that an audit was being carried out on use of rapid tranquilisation/chemical restraint and the practice was being checked weekly. The MD added that following Care Quality Commission (CQC) comments that physical observations were not carried out after rapid tranquilisation, clinical directorates were working to improve this but episodes of rapid tranquilisation needed to be identified first.  
Item 6(e) Highfield unit – high number of health-related incidents
JK explained that the high number of health-related incidents had been due mostly to one individual who was no longer on the unit.  In November 2015, she had refused to eat or take fluids and each instance when she had resisted food/drink had been recorded appropriately as an incident. The DoN added that reporting would be developed to set out more clearly when figures had been skewed by one patient. 
Item 10(b) 80% of complaints having issues relating to communication and links to staff attitude/behaviour 
The DoN noted that she was considering how to break down categorisation further to allow for consistency of reporting against communication and staff attitude/behaviour by directorate. Data was already available per ward and in relation to specific individuals.  The COO suggested a thematic review could be picked up via the Caring & Responsive quality sub-committee.  
Item 12(b) End of Life Care – reporting from Effectiveness sub-committee, approx. July 2016
The DoN reported that specific escalation reporting on End of Life care would be provided to the Effectiveness Committee. The MD to progress. 
The Committee confirmed that the remaining actions from the 17 November 2015 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 3 (b), 3 (e), 4 (c) , 6 (c) and 14(a).

	RA/DH
MHa


	QUALITY IMPROVEMENT AND PERFORMANCE

	3.
a

b

c

d

e
	Care Quality Commission (CQC) post inspection improvement plan update 
The DoN presented QC 20/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda and which provided an update on the post inspection improvement plan. She explained that many actions had been completed, however, there were still also outstanding actions especially in the Adult and Older People’s Directorate, and these were being reviewed regularly in meetings with Oxfordshire CCG.  She explained that even though actions had been completed, the CQC would not change the rating unless they were satisfied on re-inspection.  The DoN noted it was important to bear in mind that the whole Trust had been rated ‘requires improvement’, not just any one particular service.
WW joined the meeting. 
JK outlined some of the actions which had been due for completion by 31 March but which had slipped. She said that some were merely waiting for team meetings to happen before the action could be closed down.  The DoN explained that some incomplete actions related to the environment at the Warneford, including Tree Preservation Orders, which could not be addressed immediately, if at all.  JK added that waiting times for secondary psychotherapy treatments was also difficult to address. A model had been approved but sufficient psychologists still needed to be employed in order to meet the requirement.
The Trust Chair commented that it was vital to convince the CQC that everything possible had been done to progress actions and suggested that funding for resource requirements identified by the CQC should provide a powerful argument with the CCG.  The DoN noted that there were risks associated with the re-inspection, and that the Trust could be made subject to enforcement action if insufficient progress was made.  The Trust Chair asked for an update at the Board meeting in May 2016.
AG expressed concern about staff morale in case of a disappointing re-inspection result. RB explained that there had been a Linking Leaders special event for Adult Services to celebrate their successes. This had been very positive and had provided an opportunity to share information about pockets of achievements, of which there were many.
The Committee noted the update.

MB joined the meeting. 
	RA

	4.
a

b

c


	Quality Account 2016/17 and Quality Report 2015/16 

The DoN presented QC 21/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and explained that both the Quality Report and Quality Account had been to the Board meeting in April.  Comments had been received from Health Watch and were also due from the CCG, as well as some other major stakeholders. She added that the Trust governors had also gone through the Quality Account in detail. Whilst some data had been missing, this would now be included in the final version – which would go to the Board of Directors for sign off at the end of month. 
The DoF confirmed that the external audit on quality indicators had progressed without difficulty this year.  The DoCA/CoSec highlighted the amount of work that had gone into preparing the documents.    

The Committee noted the Quality Report and approved the Quality Account

	

	5.
a

b

c
d

e

f

g

h

i

j
k

l

m

n
o

p

q

	Safety sub-committee escalation report 
The DoN presented papers QC 22(a)-(f)/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda.  The report QC 22(a)/2016 summarised the business transacted by the Safety sub-committee including issues to escalate.  
Incidents and Serious Incidents (SIs) 2015/16 
The DoN presented Paper QC 22(b)/2016 which provided an update on incidents, SIs, learning events and analysis of deaths.  The DoN explained that more work was being done to report and analyse data on deaths including causes and whether expected/unexpected. However, resources would be required to support and maintain this level of reporting. 
The DoN noted that in relation to incidents in web-holding, a specific piece of work had commenced involving the teams with the highest number of incidents in web-holding. She said that teams or units who were high reporters would necessarily have more incidents requiring a management review but managers were required to sign incidents off and check ratings.  
AG asked how the programme of ligature risk assessment was progressing.  The DoN explained that this was an area which was being reviewed with the Adult Directorate where some issues were complex and challenging from an estates perspective. A rigorous risk assessment tool (the Manchester Tool) was used and cross checked for consistency.  Some exceptions had to be made e.g. corridor areas in the Warneford hospital which had antiquated windows. These issues/areas were recognised but documentation was needed at ward level and all relevant staff on those sites needed to know and be able to demonstrate their knowledge of the ligatures in their environment and how they were being managed.   She recognised the progress which had been made as a result of considerable work which had taken place to improve bedrooms and bathrooms.  
SW asked whether there had been 3 deaths in the Luther Street practice area/building itself, as this was implied by the wording used in the report.  The DoN confirmed that 3 people had not died in the Luther Street practice, but rather that they had been patients of the practice.   She agreed to amend the wording of the report in future to reflect this.  SW also queried whether the interface processes in acute services were effective and suggested one investigation to cover all areas. 

MB expressed concern with regard to the small number of patients causing significant problems and the time taken to get them into a more appropriate environment. RB confirmed there was a team of people who focused on trying to speed up the transfer of these patients but ultimately the national bed shortage meant that delays were inevitable.
MB suggested that as a policy point it would be useful to differentiate between expected and unexpected deaths. The report highlighted that, of the unexpected deaths, approximately half were subject to SIs. He said that the report needed to set out in more detail how the rest had been looked at and the reasons why they had not been investigated further.  The DoN replied that every death was reviewed in some form and that all deaths were subject to review at the Weekly Review Meeting.
Reported incidents involving physical restraint or seclusion in Q4 
The DoN presented Paper QC 22(c)/2016 which provided an update on reported incidents that involved physical restraint or seclusion of patients.  

AG queried whether restraint issues were related to staffing patterns, and also whether issues were more likely to arise where agency staff were involved.  JK said that the latter had been considered as part of safer staffing and there was no apparent link.
AG asked whether staff rotation would help with retention of staff.  The DoN said that challenging patients led to challenging working conditions and therefore higher staff turnover. However, highly skilled staff with specific strengths and qualities were needed and rotation was not always possible.  In addition staff needed time to learn and reflect and that job enrichment via teaching and supervising would be more useful than job rotation. 
PMcG joined the meeting. 
MB asked why there were issues with tracking the frequency of tranquilisation.  The DoN explained that because tranquilisation was not recorded as an incident, it was difficult to extract its occurrence from the incident reporting system, although it was recorded in medication records. She agreed that a different method of picking up on the practice needed to be developed.   PMcG added that the use of tranquilisation in mental health services was well recognised and there was therefore clearer reporting practice around it. However, sometimes in community hospitals/physical healthcare when the same medication was given in similar scenarios the culture would not necessarily recognise that as a restrictive practice, so work was being done to change that culture.
MB queried whether the planned 2 year roll out for the restraint training programme could be shortened, stating that a resource analysis was needed if a proper impact assessment was to be carried out.  The DoN said that this was the allocated budgeted resource plan, which could be reconsidered, but that there were other areas of training that also needed focus such as resuscitation practice.  MB added that he would welcome further assurance that the committee was part of discussions to radically improve performance.  The DoN noted that it had been and that the pressure ulcer action plan was an example of how performance had been improved; she noted that this was to be discussed in more detail at the Board Seminar in June.  
Health and Safety in Q4 
The DoN presented the report QC 22(d)/2016 on health and safety activity including environmental risk assessments, health and safety inspections and incidents, monitoring of CAS (Central Alerting System) alerts, health and safety training, environmental checklists completion and Manchester Tool Ligature Risk assessment completion.  The DoN highlighted that environmental risk assessments were up to date in forensic services, and Adult Services, but needed to be revisited in Older People’s services. She said that most environmental checking was done on a daily basis but there were some gaps, mainly in adult wards.
Fire Safety in Q4 
The DoN presented the report QC 22(e)/2016 on fire incidents, fire safety audit of fire risk assessments, fire safety training and relevant Estates projects.  The DoN highlighted that there had been an increase in fire incidents reported on wards as a result of secret smoking over the last quarter, as well as evidence that patients were smoking in the grounds.  
Emergency preparedness, resilience and response annual report 2015/16
The DoN presented the report QC 22(f)/2016 which set out emergency planning and business continuity activities during 2015/16.  The DoN highlighted the excellent report summary of the emergency preparedness programme completed by the Emergency Planning Lead. Sadly the actual emergency that the Trust had to respond to was at Didcot power station. The process had been reviewed in detail at the Safety Committee.
MB noted that emergency preparedness was a well organised area which engaged well with staff.  He also noted that the report highlighted the Trust as being “good” in the category for learning from mistakes, which reflected well on the organisation.  
The Committee noted the report.

	RA
RA

	6.
a

b

c

d
e
	Progress update on recommendations from the investigation into an alleged homicide and care delivered to Miss A 
(SIRI 04/incident number 40223) 
RB presented paper QC23/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and explained that this followed a request from the Board for the Committee to be updated.  He said that all actions were in progress and that an independent organisation was carrying out an external homicide review. 

The DoN explained that there were not many such incidents, but that a higher level of scrutiny was needed in this case in order to be clear that all recommendations were being followed through. 
MB noted that many of the action completion dates had passed, and asked whether they had all been implemented and how it would be ensured that the actions would be sustained.  RB explained that details, including action points, were uploaded through the Ulysses system, that peer reviews were on-going, and that standard assurance processes around ward teams were in place with a balanced scorecard looking at team performance over a range of areas.

The MD noted that the consultant leadership had changed and that Belinda Lennox, a national expert in early intervention, was also involved. 

The Committee noted the update.

	

	7.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h
	Trust Mortality Review 
The DoN presented QC 24/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda and explained that following the Southern Health Review, overall mortality in the Trust now had to be reviewed and managed to a new level. She said that a detailed gap analysis had been carried out and a proposed programme of work scheduled. In addition, a mortality review group had been set up and this had met for the first time earlier in the week.  She highlighted the amount of work potentially required and the challenges/impact upon the team progressing this. 
The DoN said that systems were needed to input the data and to grade/categorise/review all deaths as well as to identify the best way to share learning with all colleagues, especially GPs, who were wholly responsible in some cases for the medical care.  
The DoN said that she had met briefly with the Mazars team to understand more about the work they did at Southern Health NHS FT and she was considering further work with them to ensure focus on the right areas.  Mazars had highlighted the importance of being focused on unexpected deaths and being clear about themes.  
SW noted the lack of clarity surrounding the definition of what constituted an expected or unexpected death, stating that for some, anyone not on an end of life care pathway constituted an unexpected death.  She said that the NHS had not been as robust as it could have been in looking into deaths and that people with learning disabilities had been collectively let down because of their shorter life expectancy.
MB noted that it was important not only to gather the data effectively, but to ensure that improvements were being made.
The DoN said that the death of any young person in a residential home setting of “natural causes” would always be reviewed thoroughly and any learning points implemented.  

The Trust Chair noted that work was in progress and that sensible actions were being taken.   
The Committee noted the report. 

	

	8.
a

b
c


	Director of Infection Prevention and Control Annual Report 
The DoN presented (paper – QC 25/2016), which had previously been circulated with the agenda, which provided assurance on the Infection Prevention and Control work programme and activity for 2015/16. 
SW asked whether an update on antimicrobial prescribing would be included in the report.  The DoN explained that this was being worked on and an audit of antimicrobial prescribing had been carried out.  She said that further detail on this would be included before it was sent to the Board for approval.
The Committee noted the report and approved the work programme for the forthcoming year.

	

	9.
a

b
c


	Caring and Responsive sub-committee escalation report
The COO presented QC 26/2016 (including Complaints and PALS annual report QC 27/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda 
He said that the Complaints and PALS report demonstrated a broad range of good work across the Trust and he highlighted in particular the Patient and Carers’ Strategy.   The COO said that areas of concern were being dealt with and, for example, the Equality & Diversity Officer had been tasked to resolve issues with translation services, although one of the directorates would be host for this contract and service in the future.  
AG asked for a more cohesive approach to the reporting of staffing and quality issues across sub-committees.  The DoF agreed to consider this and how to develop a more pragmatic approach which would also meet the requirements of other committees. 
The Committee noted the report and APPROVED the Complaints and PALS Annual Report for publication, noting that this did not require further escalation to the Board prior to publication. 
	MME



	10.
a

b

c
d
e

f
	Well Led sub-committee escalation report 

The DoCA/CoSec presented QC 28/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and highlighted areas of good practice, including the patient experience strategy, as well as continuing areas of concern around data quality.  She said that the IG Toolkit issues had been resolved by 31 March and added that performance management had been discussed in the Board Seminar earlier in the week. 
MB asked whether there had been any assessment of the impact of the staff survey engagement strategy and what the Executive’s plan for accelerating and improving performance was.  The DoF explained that his team were ready to issue a summary of the staff survey based on engagement by team, with a focus on gaining feedback from each of the directorates and identifying whether there were trust-wide or local initiatives in place to address them.  He said that from this it would be possible to show year on year areas where engagement elements had improved or been static. 
The COO noted that the item was scheduled again for discussion at the next Executive meeting. He suggested progression onto “Listening into Action”, an NHS nationally sponsored intervention designed to get high level engagement throughout the organisation.  
AG asked when the Committee would be updated on data quality and the work of the Information Forum.  The DoF explained he would be able to provide a summary update of work carried out by Information Forum, although it would feed through the Well Led Committee.  He also agreed to provide an update at a future Board Seminar.
The DoCA/CoSec suggested that this could also be linked to the relevant risk on the Board Assurance Framework.    
The Committee noted the report.

	MME/HS

	11.
a

b
c

d

e


	Effectiveness sub-committee escalation report including Minutes of the Effectiveness sub-committee meeting held on 21 April 2016 
The MD presented QC 29(a)/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and highlighted the improvements with regard to the outstanding clinical audit actions but noted that the plan to reduce the amount of clinical audit was proving difficult due to nationally mandated audits and the backlog from the previous year.  He added that he had included some of the actions relating to the controlled drugs audit such as an e learning package and education for nursing staff in particular. 
The MD said that there had been some difficulties relating to Carenotes not having growth charts so staff were reliant on uploading processes and documenting that in notes and letters. A new monitoring table for staff had been produced and it was important to ensure all user groups had the same access to the monitoring targets.  
SW expressed concern about the controlled drugs audit and noted this had been a long standing issue.  She said that nurses needed to be reminded of the standards they had to achieve and of their have responsibilities around controlled drugs.  The DoN replied that nurses did understand their responsibilities and the frequency of checks had recently been increased.  She said that the standard was 100% compliance and it was something that was constantly checked by clinical directors when visiting wards. Any issues of missing controlled drugs were managed as a serious incident.  PMcG added that because of timing of the Q3 report, a lot of work had actually been completed and gaps had been attended to - the issue with regard to compliance would be formally tested again by the CQC. 
The DoN explained that following the CQC inspection, senior matrons had been appointed in order to ensure oversight of patient care by senior managers who were nurses. She said that whilst one of their responsibilities was checking compliance with the Mental Health Act, this was also a responsibility for consultants. 

The Committee received the minutes.
	

	12.
a

b
c
	Clinical Audit report, summaries of completed audits and Clinical Audit Plan 
The MD presented QC 30/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and explained that this focused on the plan to reduce audit workload.  AG expressed concern over the table illustrating compliance with standards saying that the report needed to be clear about how non-compliance was being addressed and what the implications were.  The Committee agreed that the Chief Pharmacist should provide a report to the July Quality Committee meeting on this.
AG also requested that a response from those involved in the Service User and Carer Led CPA audit be included in the next report.
The Committee noted the report.


	MHa/
HS
MHa


	13.
a

b


	Operational and Strategic Risks discussion – including Board Assurance Framework (BAF) update 
The DoCA/CoSec presented QC 31/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and explained that she was meeting with HS and JAsb to discuss the Trust’s strategic risk focus.  She noted that the rating of some risks and their controls would need to be revised. 
 The Committee noted the update.
	

	14.
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	Medicines Management policies 
The MD presented paper – QC 32(a)/2016 including the following policies which had been recommended by the Effectiveness quality sub-committee for approval by the Committee: 

a) Medicines Reconciliation Policy (paper – QC 32(b)/2016)

b) Covert Administration Policy (paper – QC 32(c)/2016)
c) Patient Group Directions Policy (paper – QC 32(d)/2016)

He explained that Patient Group Directions (PGDs) were directions to cover medicines used in emergency situations, for example school nurses with emergency contraception or vaccinations which were a ‘one off’. The policy set out the framework for someone to administer them if they were trained in the use of medicine. He noted that most had been signed off by NHS England but some were signed off by the Trust.  
The DoN noted that the policy did not refer to the heads of professions and queried whether those people still had final sign-off.  The MD explained that there were a number of stages to go through and most were signed off by the clinical director and chair of the PGD meeting.  
The DoN queried how clinical directors ensured that the right people were aware of what was new in PGDs.  WW said that she had consulted with the relevant experts in microbiology and then liaised with school nurses and heads of service in terms of requirements and training.  
The DoN said that this needed to be clear in each of directorates, although the process would be different in each.  
SW noted that the policy suggested a senior person should be identified from each profession and she highlighted the need for tighter language so that everyone was clear on who was taking overall responsibility and who needed to be trained. 
The Trust Chair agreed that the wording needed to be tighter and the management of the process within the directorates clearer.  He asked that this be addressed and brought back to the next meeting. 
SW queried whether the most current guidance from NMC was being used with regards to the Covert Administration Policy. It was agreed that this needed to be checked by the DoN and the policy was approved subject to this. 

The Committee:

· noted that the Patient Group Directions policy required further revision before it could be reconsidered by the Committee for approval; 

· APPROVED the Covert Administration Policy but subject to confirmation by the DoN that the most current NMC guidance had been referred to; and 

· APPROVED the Medicines Reconciliation Policy

	MHa
RA


	15.
a

b
	Electrical Safety policy 

The DoF presented QC 33/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda.
The Committee ratified the approval of the policy which had been given out-of-session using the fast track process.   

	

	SUB-COMMITTEES AND JOINT MANAGEMENT GROUPS (JMGs)

	16.
a


	Joint Management Groups (JMGs)

The COO apologised that reports had been received too late to go out with the Committee papers. He proposed to circulate them with the minutes for note at the next meeting. 


	DH

	18.
a
	Any Other Business
None
	

	The meeting was closed at: 11.30am

	Date of next meeting: Thursday, 14 July 2016 09:00-12:00
	


BOD 101/2016


(Agenda item: 15(i))
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